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MINUTES 

CHURCHILL COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
October 9, 2013 

 

Chairman Richardson called the regular meeting of the Churchill County Planning 

Commission to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Churchill County Administration Complex, 155 

North Taylor Street, County Commission Chambers, Fallon, Nevada. 

PLANNING STAFF PRESENT: CIVIL D.A. STAFF PRESENT: 

Michael K. Johnson, Planning Director Ben Shawcroft, Deputy District Attorney 

Terri Pereira, Associate Planner 

Debi Kissick, Recording Secretary  

Roll Call. 
Present: Chairman Stuart Richardson, Vice-Chairman Tom Lammel, Member Charlotte 

Louis, Member Deanna Diehl, Member Shawn Kohltfarber, Member Doug Hill, Member 

Mary Lou Lehman. 

CALL TO ORDER 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
Chairman Richardson explained the procedures for scheduled agenda items and verified 

with the Recording Secretary that the agenda had been properly posted and that notification 

was sent to all landowners in accordance with NRS and the Churchill County Code.  Then he 

asked for any changes to the agenda.  Director Johnson stated that there were none. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

MINUTES 
Review and Adoption of Minutes: September 11, 2013 Planning Commission Minutes 

Member Hill noted a spelling error on page 11, about a third of the way down it says, “El 

Tura Marine air station”; it should be El Toro. 

Motion: To approve the September 11, 2013 Planning Commission Minutes as corrected, 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Mary Lou Lehman, Seconded by Member Charlotte 

Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

OLD BUSINESS 
The following Temporary Use Permits for a manufactured home or RV to be used on a 

temporary basis for hardship situation were acted upon: 

Terry Edgmon – 1770 Sheckler Cut-Off, 008-631-08, Origination Date 10/14/1998 a mobile 

home for his mother to reside in.  

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Terry Edgmon for one year based on the 

testimony provided in the renewal application, Action: Approve, Moved by Member Deanna 

Diehl, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call 

vote (summary: Yes = 7). 
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Robert & Rebecca Stanard – 5780 Workman Road, 008-071-42, Origination Date 11/13/02, 

for a caregiver to reside in. 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Robert & Rebecca Stanard for one year based 

on the information provided in the renewal application, Action: Approve, Moved by Member 

Doug Hill, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll 

call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Earl D. DuShane – 3305 Lone Tree Road, 006-541-43, Origination Date 11/12/03 for Earl to 

reside in so his children can reside in the main home as a caretaker – Mr. DuShane has 

passed away, however they would like to care for Cheryl Dushane’s mother 

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request. 

Cheryl DuShane of 3305 Lone Tree Road said, we had taken care of Earl, my father-in-law 

for 17 years, and before that my mother-in-law.  My mother is not quite as old as Earl was, 

but she lives between my two sisters.  About 15 years ago she sold her house because she has 

crippling rheumatoid arthritis and she had her ankles fused, some reconstructive surgery on 

her hands, but she has trouble opening things.  One of my sisters has a detached granny unit 

for her and my other sister has converted part of her house as an in-law unit that is connected 

to her house with a door so she has access to help her.  Otherwise my mom is in pretty good 

health, but she is uncomfortable living alone and she needs help with various things, so she 

goes back and forth between my two sisters who live in California and Florida. My mom has 

a different personality, as much as I love her—she can’t live in our house with us.  She needs 

to have her own space.  Now that I’m not taking care of Earl any longer, I’d like to help take 

the load off of my sisters.  Because they have taken care of her the majority of the past few 

years, they need respite once in a while.  I can’t say exactly which months of the year she 

would be here, dependent upon what her doctors say.  She has doctors in California and 

doctors in Florida.  I’d like to help her out and have some time with her and she would like 

that as well, but she and my husband don’t see eye-to-eye.  Right now she comes out a couple 

times a year, but not longer than a week at a time.  I’d like to be able to afford her the same 

type of privacy that my sisters do, and since we do have that mobile home and it is empty 

now, this would be a way for us to do that for her. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following questions and comments: 

1. I am the one who asked Mrs. DuShane to come down here tonight to explain the situation. 

2. Our concern was that it was going to be used as a vacation home.  Your explanation of her 

medical needs was what we needed. Can you get a letter from her doctor addressed to 

Churchill County supporting the need?  Mrs. DuShane said she would need to check with 

her sisters to see which doctor she saw last.  She just left California to head over to 

Florida. 

3. It would give us more justification for the file.  Mrs. DuShane said she is 71 now and it 

will get progressively worse as she gets older. She would like to be able to stay longer, so 

I can check with her and see what we can get. 

Associate Planner Pereira noted that the code allows for an aged, invalid, or physically 

or mentally disabled person who requires care.  Her age alone would qualify versus 

having to get a letter from the doctor.  Chairman Richardson understood the concern and 

said that if it is possible, a letter from the doctor would be preferable. 
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4. A question for the Planning Department staff, since the permit is under Earl DuShane’s 

name, should we change the permit name to Cheryl and Jesse DuShane in addition to 

changing the need to care for her mother versus Earl?  Mrs. DuShane said the name on 

the property had changed to the DuShane Family Trust, with Jesse DuShane and Cheryl 

DuShane as trustees.  It was indicated that the permit would be under the name of Jesse 

and Cheryl DuShane. 

Member Lehman had the following questions: 

1. It looks to me like this permit has been in place since 2003.  Mrs. DuShane concurred 

that was true. 

2. Has your mom visited you in that timeframe?  Mrs. DuShane said yes. 

3. I was part of the group that visited your property and looked like you have a fairly large 

home. 

4. Where did she stay when she visited?  Mrs. DuShane said they have a three bedroom 

house and she stayed in one of the bedrooms.  One bedroom is set up for her grand 

children with bunk beds and such.  The other room is for her daughter when she and the 

kids come over.  Earl liked having his own space and he had his dog too.  But my mother 

would only stay one week at a time because she needs her own space; that is what she’s 

used to.  She’s always had her own house, but with her health concerns, she was worried 

that she would be alone and fall or something, or that she wouldn’t be able to open jars or 

her medicine bottles.  That is when she decided to sell her house and stay with my sisters. 

5. I agree with Commissioner Lammel that it would be preferable if you could provide us 

with a letter from a doctor saying that she needs someone close by, watching over her. 

Motion: Based on the testimony provided by Cheryl DuShane, I move that the temporary use 

permit at 3305 Lone Tree Road be renewed for one year,   and that the name on the temporary 

use permit be changed from Earl D. DuShane to Jesse & Cheryl DuShane and that the 

beneficiary be changed to reflect the need is for Cheryl DuShane’s mother, Action: Approve, 

Moved by Vice-Chairman Tom Lammel, Seconded by Member Charlotte Louis, Vote: 

Motion passed (summary: Yes = 6, No = 1, Abstain = 0, No: Member Mary Lou Lehman). 

Vice Chairman Lammel clarified, the intent of my motion is not that you have to bring that 

letter back here to us, but to the Planning Department for the permit file. 

Chairman Richardson asked if they could do one motion to postpone taking action on items 

d and e, renewals for Sterling R. Mullins and Michael & Dawn Roberts, versus separate 

motions; Deputy D. A. Shawcroft indicated that one motion would suffice. 

Motion: Postpone taking action on the temporary use permit renewals for Sterling R. Mullins 

at 3389 Sorensen Court and Michael & Dawn Roberts at 5000 Lone Tree Road for one month, 

due to the lack of information, Action: Postpone, Moved by Member Shawn Kohltfarber, 

Seconded by Member Doug Hill, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote 

(summary: Yes = 7). 

Marlene Fischer – 1200 Soda Lake Road, 008-211-18, Origination Date 11/09/11 for her 

daughter, Cynthia Eason to reside in an RV on the property 

Chairman Richardson asked Ms. Fischer to explain the situation with her daughter for the 

commission. 

Marlene Fischer of 1200 Soda Lake Road stated that when her daughter was laid off from 

the Harris Ranch in California about 3½ years ago she came here with her 12 year old son.  

Her daughter Cynthia worked with horses and has not been able to find another job.  Her 

grandson has a bedroom inside the house and Cynthia sleeps in the RV and uses my house for 
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bathroom and kitchen facilities.  I haven’t kicked her out and I don’t know where she would 

go if I did.  My grandson would worry where he should go if she goes somewhere else; she 

has nowhere else to go.  He can’t live with his father because he drives a truck for a living and 

is gone for three to four days at a time; we discovered that when he was 12 years old when we 

brought him out here. 

Chairman Richardson advised Ms. Fischer that her situation falls under the ‘other’ category. 

This permit is temporary and based on her current financial needs. So if she were able to get a 

job and provide for herself and her son, we would not be able to renew the temporary use 

permit and the RV would have to be disconnected and removed as living quarters. Ms. 

Fischer indicated that she understood this. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Marlene Fischer for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application, Action: Approve, Moved by Member Doug 

Hill, Seconded by Member Deanna Diehl, Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote 

(summary: Yes = 7). 

Robert Baker – 660 Union Lane, 006-811-50, Origination Date 11/09/11 for his 82-year old 

mother to reside in  

Chairman Richardson asked for any comments or questions regarding this request; there 

were none. 

Motion: To renew the temporary use permit for Robert Baker for one year based on the 

information provided in the renewal application and the letter from Dr. Jennifer Vogt dated 

September 10, 2013 supporting his need for assistance (see attached, Exhibit “A”).  And, 

when there is no longer a need, that the RV be disconnected from everything, Action: 

Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte Louis, Seconded by Member Mary Lou Lehman, 

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
7:20 p.m. BROKEN ARROW HORSE & CATTLE CO. LLC – An application for a 

temporary use permit for property located at 5550 Indian Lakes Road, Assessor’s Parcel 

Number  009-411-43 consisting of 58 acres with 54.92 acres of water righted property in the 

A-10 land use district.  The applicant is applying for a temporary use permit under Section 

16.08.300.A(1) to set up two manufactured homes for farm help for their agricultural 

operation.  The farm helpers assist with farming 500 acres of alfalfa and grain, and caring for 

400 head of cattle and the horses associated with the BLM wild horse program, which is rated 

for housing up to 2,850 head of wild horses. 

Troy Adams of 5676 Indian Lakes Road said a couple of things have changed for us over the 

past few years.  We do a lot of embryo transfers with our purebred, registered Angus 

operation. About nine months out of the year we heat detect when the sun comes up and then 

about every two hours until the sun goes down.  It takes quite a few people to do that so that 

people don’t get burned out.  We’ve got about 400 mother cows, this year we will have about 

250 embryo calves born.  We buy a lot of ‘open recips’ through the auction market here.  We 

use them up to three times and cycle them through, if they don’t then conceive in those three 

times, we just rotate them through. 

We’ve also acquired more farm ground and got that up to about 500 acres in addition 

to our horse operation.  On site we need more people because we have a lot more trucks 

coming in a lot of hours during the day and on weekends.  We’re kind of at the mercy of 
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truckers and the people that we buy hay from.  We sell a lot of livestock too, so we have 

people coming to pick up bulls or whatever, a lot of the time on the weekends.  We need more 

housing for people on site to ensure enough people there 24/7.  

Chairman Richardson said this has no impact on the application, but was curious as to why 

they chose embryo transplants instead of just doing artificial insemination.  Mr. Adams 

explained that we can focus on the top genetics by taking one cow and getting 50 – 100 calves 

a year from her.  This year all of our calves will come from just four cows, so the value of the 

cattle goes up.  

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments or questions.  There being no further 

public comments, Chairman Richardson turned the discussion over to the Planning 

Commission. 

Vice Chairman Lammel had the following questions: 

1. Are you going to put in a new septic tank for the new houses? Mr. Adams said yes, he 

spoke to Roger Lambert about it and because each home has two bedrooms, he thought 

we might be able to use one 1500 gallon tank to service both homes.  We’ll see what we 

have to do. 

2. And you will come to the County Building Department for that permit?  Mr. Adams 

affirmed this was correct. 

3. You will have to have the houses inspected by Nevada Manufactured Housing.  Mr. 

Adams understood this. 

4. Is the power already on the property?  Mr. Adams said they have talked to NV Energy 

and they will have to put in a power pole and upgrade the power for them. 

5. We discussed this when we were out there, but for the record, you understand that when 

the necessity goes away, you have to remove the homes?  Mr. Adams said yes. 

Member Lehman had the following questions: 

1. I was part of the group that visited your property last week too.  It is good to see you 

again. 

2. What about the well? Mr. Adams said we’re going to the State Water Resource Division 

to clarify that there are actually three parcels; they’ve always had it as just one.  We’re 

going to put a well in with the mobile homes on the south side of the house because that 

parcel doesn’t have a well on it. We’ll work with the State so they know what is there. 

Member Louis had the following questions: 

1. I was raised on a cattle ranch so this transfer of embryos is very interesting.  Can you 

explain it a little more?  Mr. Adams explained, we were in the registered Angus business 

before we came over here.  We’ll find a cow that is a breed leader for a certain trait or 

whatever we’re looking for that is balanced across all the EPDs, and it’s a way to mass 

produce her.  With the advances made through genetics, we can take a hair follicle and 

process it to find different traits.  We’ve even done some cloning through the years, but 

that is obsolete now because we’ve progressed further.  If we have a cow that people want 

to buy genetics from, we can mass produce her.  When we flush a cow, she can put out 30 

embryos, an average of 15 is what we shoot for.  We’ll set her up and have some recips 

ready, we take the embryos out of her and direct transfer and implant them to the recip 

cows and then they will all have her calves the next year.  It is very labor intensive 

because we don’t want to over stimulate them.  Sometimes not all of the embryos are 

fertilized.  If somebody isn’t heat detecting and you catch them at the wrong time it won’t 

work.  It is seven days after standing heat that we have to put the embryos in, so 12 hours 

can make a big difference with the embryos and conception.  We try to handle the cattle 
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when it is not hot outside, and all of the little things we’ve learned over 20+ years of 

doing this.  We bought and sold a lot of cattle for a lot of money, so it can be very 

rewarding if you do it right.  We used to do this by ourselves, but we’ve got enough stuff 

going on, that we need a lot of people to get it all done.  He joked that if he does not get 

some help out there, it might be him moving into those farm help quarters. 

2. How old are these embryos that you implant?  Mr. Adams said the embryos are seven 

days old, but you can freeze the embryos for years. 

Motion: Based on the information provided in the application and heard tonight, it appears 

that the application for a temporary use permit for two temporary homes for farm labor to be 

placed at  5550 Indian Lakes Road meets the criteria of Churchill County Code.  The need for 

the farm labor has been demonstrated and the impact to the neighborhood is negligible. 

Therefore I move to approve the application subject to the following conditions: 

• Acquisition of setup permits from the County Building Department; 

• Inspection by the Nevada Manufactured Housing Division and issuance of a safety 

certificate, a copy of which will be provided to the Planning Department; 

• Inspection and approval of the septic systems by the County Building Department; 

• Annual  renewal  of the temporary use permit; 

• Removal of the homes when the need no longer exists; and 

• Compliance with Churchill County Code. 

Action: Approve, Moved by Member Charlotte Louis, Seconded by Member Deanna Diehl, 

Vote: Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote (summary: Yes = 7). 

Chairman Richardson thanked Mr. Adams for coming down and advised him that there is a 

ten-day appeal period and to contact the Planning Department for further permitting 

procedures. 

DISCUSSION ITEM: 

Enel Stillwater II Geothermal Plant – Status update on Ground Water Monitoring Plan 

Planning Director Johnson said he had provided the commission with email excerpts over 

the past couple of months.  You might recall several months ago Enel came before us with the 

review of their annual monitoring plan and they had concerns about monitoring private wells 

and meeting Chris Mahannah’s recommendations. So they asked for an extension of time, 

although they did not have a specific timeframe they could provide an answer for us so you 

gave them an extension not to exceed one year.  They estimated 90 days, and that has come 

and gone, so we asked them to provide us with an update.  They are still going through legal 

to decide what they want to do.  I asked them to provide us with an update so we can hear 

what they plan to do.  They will try to have Bryan Stankiewicz, their Plant Manager come 

before us in November to advise us what they are planning to do for this year and their plan 

for moving forward with the things they are not going to get done. I think in May or June, the 

thought was that they had 24 private wells, perhaps they could just remove however many 

wells they were concerned with and monitor the remaining private wells, and then during this 

next year just start drilling their own monitoring wells that they would have control over as 

opposed to private wells.  But they don’t want to do any of the private wells.  They state in 

one of the emails that the State no longer requires them to monitor the private wells.  

However the SUP that they were granted does require them to do it, so they are still being 

held to that at this time.  I guess for future operations, the State won’t allow companies to use 

private wells; they will have to drill their own monitoring wells so they will have control over 

the wells, etc.  If you have questions, I’m happy to answer them. 
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Member Lehman indicated that she was present at that meeting and he didn’t tell us why 

they didn’t go back out there.  But in reading this, it seems that it was something on a private 

landowner’s well.  Director Johnson concurred and added that in April they came in and met 

with him, Craig Mingay, Terri Pereira and Eleanor Lockwood.  They said they would go out 

there and look at this one property and there was an impression where it was wet, and they 

showed us a picture of this particular well, they said it is not permitted, and once you get 

beyond a foot down they don’t know if it is encased, if it is made out of galvanized steel, if it 

is plastic or whatever.  Some of these wells are so old they don’t have records of how they 

were constructed.  Well, my thought is that they didn’t seem to have that concern five years 

ago when they first started.  If they had that concern then, they should have thought about 

putting in their own wells, which is what Chris Mahannah had suggested.  Enel said that they 

didn’t put that in the budget this year and these cost between $100,000 and $1 million per 

hole, so they would have to put that money aside.  Eleanor Lockwood wants them to move 

forward and give us something, and she’s asked Ben to look into what we can do if they do 

not come forward with something. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Chairman Richardson asked for any public comments for anything not listed on tonight’s 

agenda.  There were none. 

Planning Department update regarding current issues 

Director Johnson had the following updates: 

We will have a workshop on the 22
nd

 regarding medical marijuana dispensaries and 

cultivation sites; you should have a handout with some questions to think about between now 

and the workshop meeting. The state has passed a law (SB374) that we will have medical 

marijuana dispensaries and growing facilities, so each county has to decide what we want to 

do with it.  Pershing and Lyon Counties have both decided that they are going to prohibit 

them, but that doesn’t mean that Fernley or Lovelock are going to prohibit them, but they still 

could.  Eleanor has talked to the City of Fallon and they are not interested in allowing them.  

So it means that we have the opportunity to have them if that is what we really want to do.  

The state will allow up to 66 of these dispensaries; 40 in Clark County, 10 in Washoe County, 

2 in Carson City and then 1 in each of the other counties.  We may allow one dispensary in 

Churchill County.  We also have to regulate the cultivation or production of it. 

There have been four different conversations at the legislature about it this last week, Ben 

and I have sat in on them.  They were saying that they need to get the cultivation of it and the 

labs going before they ever set up dispensaries, because they have to have the product grown 

and in place so that you can use it.  The state hasn’t quite come up with what they are going to 

allow or require yet. 

As far as labs are concerned, they said that they will allow 2 labs in Clark County; some 

people have said that they should move one up to the north, likely in Washoe.  But they might 

allow three or four labs when it’s all said and done. 

Member Diehl asked how the cities of Fernley and Lovelock can have dispensaries if the 

Counties prohibit them; Mr. Johnson advised her that the Counties only have jurisdiction for 

the unincorporated areas of the counties, the cities are a separate jurisdiction, with separate 

zoning codes. 

Member Hill requested that we have legal representation and Sheriff’s Office input at this 

workshop, get their input as to how best to address this issue.  Perhaps even ask the District 

Attorney, Arthur Mallory to participate in this meeting.  
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Director Johnson said the County Manager felt this was a good time to start the 

discussions because if somebody comes in saying that they want to put in either the 

dispensary or the cultivation of medical marijuana, we’re not ready yet, but at least we have 

started taking steps towards looking at the issues.  Clark County put a six-month moratorium 

on them because they are waiting to see what the State comes up with.  So much of this is still 

in the hands of the State—they haven’t decided what they’re going to do and how they’re 

going to do it.  Until they make a decision on what these people will have to do, we’re left 

with some of the choices such as do we want it in C-1 and C-2?  There are some separation 

requirements from schools, parks and churches, which may eliminate them from much of the 

City of Fallon.  Do we want it out there by Hazen or do we want it in a store front as part of 

some business complex, rather than just standing out there like a sore thumb? 

Chairman Richardson asked if a person would have to have a written prescription from 

an authorized physician to be able to purchase these products.  Director Johnson affirmed 

that was his understanding of everything he had read.  There was an article in the Lovelock 

paper that said there approximately 4,100 people in Nevada with these medical marijuana 

cards, and about 3,000 of those are in Clark County.  They didn’t say how many are in 

Churchill County, that there were approximately 700 in the rural counties.  So if you average 

that out there might be 70 people in Churchill County, but if Lyon County prohibits them, you 

might end up with another 30-40 people from Fernley or Yerington.   

Member Kohltfarber noted that we were supposed to come up with a corridor for the utility 

lines.  Are we going to do that in the foreseeable future? Director Johnson said he had the 

impression there was an issue with NV Energy.  Eleanor Lockwood went to a NACO 

conference, and she met with NV Energy because ultimately, they are the ones responsible for 

the big utility corridors.  We are trying to get NV Energy to show us what they have or what 

they have planned throughout the state for the future, because they are the only power utility 

company up here.  Once we understand what they have planned and where, then it would 

come before us to see if there are any places they are not showing, that we are interested in 

possible utility corridors, perhaps heading north to Trinity Junction or perhaps a corridor 

heading from Middlegate down to the south or something like that if we were interested.  In 

theory we are supposed to work on that, but we are waiting for NV Energy to share what their 

plans are with us. 

Member Hill noted that he heard Senator Reid wants to shut down all of the coal powered 

plants to switch over to natural gas and as far as NV Energy, the stockholders approved the 

sale to Warren Buffet.  So there may be a problem dealing with the ownership of NV Energy 

until they figure that out.  The State Public Utilities Commission is holding a hearing on 

October 17
th

 but public comments were due in August. Mr. Hill indicated that he did speak 

with one of the directors as a private citizen that he was not in favor of the sale to somebody 

that wants to shut down the coal plants.    He pointed out that there are 1,200 coal power 

plants planned around the world in 57 countries, 300 of which the Chinese are taking up.  It is 

not worth driving up the costs for electricity here by shutting down a couple of coal plants.  

Add to that, they are talking about another increase to the cost for natural gas this winter.  

Normally this board does not get involved in sales, but I wish we would have had this 

information earlier so we could have sent a letter to defend and protect the people in this 

community from such action. 

ADJOURNMENT 
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There being no further business to come before the Planning Commission, Chairman 

Richardson adjourned the meeting at 7:50 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Debi Kissick 

Recording Secretary 

 































 

PC Meeting October 22, 2013   Page 15 of 15 
 

GENERAL UPDATES 
Update from the Western Planner’s Conference at Lake Tahoe and the Nevada Rural 
Summit in Sparks. 
This item was not covered. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Chairman Richardson thanked everyone for coming to participate.  There were no further 
comments or questions, so he adjourned the meeting at 7:51 p.m. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Diane Moyle 
Recording Secretary 
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